





In accordance with approved procedures and based upon discussions with agents for
OJRSA on April 28, 2020, the parties agree to the issuance of this Order to include the following
Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law:

FINDINGS OF FACT

1. OJRSA owns and is responsible for the proper operation and maintenance of the
Coneross Creek WWTF and the associated WWCS, located at 623 Return Church Road
in Seneca, South Carolina, which serves the residences and businesses of its designated
service area in Oconee County. OJRSA is composed of 80.97 miles of sewer line. OJRSA
is overseen by a Commission comprised of representatives from Member Cities — Seneca,
Walhalla, and Westminster. The WWCS includes several customer satellite sewer
eollection systems, including those belonging to the Member Cities, that collect and
convey wastewater to the Coneross Creeck WWTF.

2. The South Carolina Department of Health and Environmental Control (Department)
reissued NPDES Permit SC0033553 (Permit) to OJRSA, effective August 1, 2019,
authorizing it to discharge treated wastewater to Coneross Creek in accordance with
effluent limitations, monitoring requirements, and other permit conditions. The Permit
expires July 31, 2024.

3. OJRSA reported an SSO on October 12, 2019, in Seneca, South Carolina, caused by a
concrete section of a manhole blocking the pipe. The report further stated an estimated
15,600 gallons of untreated wastewater entered a wet weather ditch leading to Hartwell
Lake.

4. OJRSA reported an SSO on December 23, 2019, from manholes #596 and #591 near 195
Heritage Drive, and manhole #588 near 190 Duck Pond Road in Walhalla, South



Carolina, caused by inflow and infiltration (I&I) from the City of Walhalla satellite sewer
system (SSS) due to a rain event. The report further stated an estimated 51,500 gallons of
untreated wastewater entered Duck Pond.

5. OJRSA reported an SSO on December 27, 2019, in Westminster, South Carolina, caused
by a collapsed reinforced concrete pipe gravity sewer line due to erosion of a sharp bend
in Coneross Creek resulting from heavy rains. The report further stated an estimated
195,000 gallons of untreated wastewater entered Coneross Creek.

6. On January 23, 2020, Department staff conducted a collection system inspection with
representatives of OJRSA present. Department staff made the following observations
during the inspection:

a) There are no procedures developed for scheduling inspections or routine
maintenance;

b) A sewer cleaning program has not been developed;

c) Fencing was missing on one side of Flat Rock Pump Station;

d) Excessive amount of trash was present in the wet well of Flat Rock pump station
and was unable to be pumped out due to a steep embankment next to the riser;

¢) A manhole was cracked at the riser; and

f) Manholes above Flat Rock Pump Station contained trash and rags and sediment.

7. OJRSA reported three SSOs on February 6, 2020. In the reports, OJRSA stated the SSOs
were caused by an estimated 4.84 inches of rain during a 12-hour period. According to
OJRSA, the following amounts of untreated wastewater were released during the SSOs:

a) 213,250 gallons of untreated wastewater from a Flat Rock gravity sewer line and

pump station at 190 Duck Pond Road in Walhalla, South Carolina;






























